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Dear Friends,

What a whirlwind of activities we have completed  – and 
what a steady wind we have at our backs to carry the College 
into a bright future!

I am delighted to be your new president and dean, and I am 
humbled by the deep tradition and abundant ritual 
expressed in the recognition ceremonies surrounding my 
formal investiture into this role. I want you to know how 
very grateful I am for the celebrations, the very warm 
welcome I’ve received from everyone, and how blessed I feel 
to be entrusted to lead the College forward. 

�ere is a strong foundation of excellence in nursing educa-
tion – as well as engagement with the community – here at 
Mount Carmel College of Nursing. �is level of engagement 
goes back, of course, to the founding of the School of 
Nursing by the Sisters of the Holy Cross. And, the ground-
work laid by my predecessor, Ann Schiele, PhD, RN, 
president and dean emeritus, starting in 1990, has 
positioned the College to excel as the outstanding College of 
Nursing it is today. By having initiated the Graduate program 
in 2003 – not coincidentally the year of the Centennial – our 

reputation for acadmemic excellence, respect, compassion 
and social responsibility has been further enhanced. 

And now, our sails are �lled – preparing us to exceed as an 
institution of higher learning, as we embark on our plans 
for the future of the College, which I invite you to read 
about inside.

I am con�dent that with a tremendous team of faculty, sta� 
and students, an engaged Board of Trustees and a welcoming 
community, our future is indeed bright. 

Please be assured that, just as you – the alumni – have been 
an invaluable part of our past, you are also an integral part of 
our future. 

I invite you to continue to be ambassadors for the College – 
sharing with others the good things we have done, are doing 
and will do – as together, we engage, excel and exceed!

Sincerely,
Christine A. Wynd, PhD, RN
President and Dean

A Message from the Mount

Christine A. Wynd, PhD, RN
President and Dean
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A
STUDENT 

SPOTLIGHT 
KATIE CLINE 

Student Katie Cline 

believes in “Flower Power!” 

AAAA
To say that Mount Carmel College of Nursing 
student Katelyn “Katie” Cline is a busy young 
woman with a bubbly personality is an 
understatement of major proportions. 

When Katie is not studying or caring for patients as 
a part-time patient care assistant at Mount Carmel 
West, she can be found working part-time in Charlie’s 
Java Jolt, the Mount Carmel West co�ee shop, 
handing out cheery greetings and colorful badge 
accessories, along with the hot co�ee. Katie is a junior 
in the traditional BSN program, and is vice president 
of the Student Government Association as well as one 
of the Student Ambassadors who helped make Dr. 
Wynd’s Inauguration activities run smoothly.

�e Orient, Ohio, native says she’s wanted to be a 
nurse since she was a little girl.

“I didn’t choose nursing, it chose me – it’s my 
calling,” she says. “My father, who was a deputy 
sheri� for Franklin County, had a quadruple bypass 
operation when I was just 2 years old. He’s also a 
Type 1 diabetic and I remember always making sure 
he was taking care of his diabetes,” Katie adds.

She also remembers patching up her dolls and 
stu�ed animals, assisted by her mother, who is a 
seamstress. Perhaps that’s where her avocation as 
a crafter comes from.

“I’ve always liked to take things and combine them in 
new ways, and I’m kind of into fashion – accessorizing 
my out�ts to look as nice as I can,” Katie says in 
explaining how these two interests came together in 
her creation of cute, colorful and sought-after 
decorations for identi�cation badges.

Katie’s multi-hued fabric �ower creations are seen on 
employee and student-identi�cation badges through-
out the hospital and college.

“I started out making them for myself, because I 
knew once I was on the (hospital) �oor, I would wear 
my blue uniform every day and I wanted something 
that would be a little di�erent,” she says.

Once other students and employees saw Katie’s 
creations, they wanted one, too, so she got busy. 
Now, the enterprise is turning into another way for 
the entrepreneurial, outgoing and fashion-loving 
future nurse to pay for her education. 

Q: Because you are a graduate of the School      
           of Nursing, coming to MCCN must be like      “coming home” for you – tell us about that.

A:   I have always enjoyed coming back to Mount 
Carmel through the years for various activities and 
events, and seeing the growth and changes as we moved 
from Mount Carmel School of Nursing to Mount 
Carmel College of Nursing.  Having the opportunity to 
serve on the Mount Carmel Alumni Association 
(MCAA) board was a wonderful experience and an 
opportunity to give back and become more involved. 
�is is where my career path began. Accepting the 
position as director of Alumni Relations is an honor 
and privilege and is indeed like coming home. 

Q: What are you most excited about in your            
 new position?

A:  Working with our students, alumni, faculty 
and sta�! �ere are so many opportunities to work 
together to assist the students and grow our alumni 
association. �e opportunity to work hand-in-hand 
with Susie Loik Parsons (’76), BSN, RN, MCAA board 

president; Phylis Motz Crook ('63), alumni volunteer; 
and Jan Burkey, director of Development, MCCN, 
along with the other members of our alumni board to 
build on the program that Phylis and Michele have
developed, is an honor.   

Q: What other experience will you bring 
             to the position?

A: Mount Carmel gave me a wonderful educational 
foundation upon which I have been able to build a 
varied and very rewarding career. My direct patient care 
nursing experiences have included emergency department, 
surgery, o�ce and hospice positions, both on sta� 
and in management roles. More recently, I have had 
the opportunity to work in healthcare marketing, 
community education, special event planning, fundraising, 
communications and program development.  

I feel there are many elements from these experiences – 
as well as relationships I have built through the years – 
that will be bene�cial as we work together to further 
develop the Alumni Relations program.

To contact Debbie, see page 7.

We welcome Debbie Dunn Boggs 
(’75) as our new director, Alumni 
Relations. Debbie, who has served 
as vice president, MCA A, started in 
a part-time position as coordinator 
in October 2014, before being 
named director in December. 
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The next time you’re on campus, be sure to stop 
by and see the beautiful new History Mural in 
the Mount Carmel Health Sciences Library. 

�e commemorative project, which came about through the collaboration of the 
Development o�ce, the Mount Carmel Alumni Association, the Mount Carmel Health 
Sciences Library, and Mount Carmel College of Nursing, depicts a timeline from 1886 
to 2014. Judi Hollern Brown (’74, ’13) and Pat Steele Skunda (’72, ’10, ’14) 
co-chaired the Alumni Association Archive Committee. 

“�e History Mural is an important tribute to the architects of our past, and trailblazers 
and role models for our future. It also commemorates the Sisters of the Holy Cross, the 
many graduates of both the School and the College, our visionary leaders and numerous 
accomplishments and important milestones over the years.” 

        – Jan Burkey, director of Development, MCCN

MURAL
UNVEILED
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• Best Hat was awarded to: Shirley Richmer Balding  
(’54). Shirley’s vintage hat, purchased at a consign-  
ment shop in Louisville, Ky., by her daughter,   

 was made by a famous designer of the 1930s and  
 1940s, who was milliner to Queen Elizabeth, mother  

of the current monarch, Queen Elizabeth II. 

This year’s 50-Year Honor Class – 
the Class of 1964 – was represented by 28 
classmates. Other honor classes (those ending in a “4” or 
a “9”) were represented, as well:

1949 = 9
1954 = 7
1959 = 15
1964 = 28 
1969 = 4
1974 = 22

Dorothy Goren�o Clu� (’42) attended with her niece, Shawn 
Ritter. Dorothy had hand-stitched and donated a beautiful 
queen-sized quilt for the Alumni Association to ra�e. �is was 
the eighth year Dorothy has generously shared her talents in this 
way. All proceeds from the sale of ra�e tickets bene�t the MCAA 
Scholarship and Loan Fund; $1000 was raised this year. We 
thank you, Dorothy! Julia Ellenberger Bro�ord (’59), the winner 
of this year’s quilt, told Dorothy she was honored to receive her 
beautiful quilt.

Cash ra�e winners are: Mary Lou Ogle Rauch (‘63, ’00) won 
$50; Marie Granger Zimmer (’47) won $100 and Julie �iel 
Strauss (’64) won $150.

2014 Annual
Homecoming 
and High Tea 
Luncheon

1979 = 10
1984 = 2
1989 = 2
1994 = 1
1999 = 1
2009 = 2

MCAA Student Scholarship recipients attended Homecoming to thank 
alumni in attendance for their support and financial assistance. Those who 
were awarded $2,000 each – paid directly to the College for tuition – are:

• Rachel Maddox, who is in the Second Degree Accelerated    
 Program, received the Clara Bahre Geer Scholarship

• Lindsey Rohal, who is in the Traditional BSN program (main 
 campus), received the Mary Grady Scholarship

• Brittany Trost, who is in the Second Degree Accelerated    
 Program, received the Irma French Scholarship

Class of 1964 - 50-year Honor Class

Shirley Richmer 
Balding (’54)

Homecoming attendees met Dr. Wynd through 

a delightful video message in which she 

expressed her support for alumni and for 

MCAA. In keeping with the High Tea theme, 

she donned a hat and gloves for the video, 

which was very well received by those in 

attendance. Dr. Wynd had planned to be in 

person, but when the date was changed, she 

was compelled to honor a prior commitment. 

For the past 15 years, Dr. Wynd has participated 

in the Army 10-Mile Race in Washington, DC. 

The race has many military and civilian sponsors 

and the proceeds go toward sustaining military 

families while their heads-of-household are 

mobilized to defend and keep us all safe. 

Scholarship recipients, 
(left to right) are: Lindsay Rohal, 
Brittany Trost and 
Rachel Maddox. 
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Dear Friends,
It was so nice to see so many of you (nearly 150!) at the 2014 
Annual Alumni Homecoming and Luncheon! I enjoyed seeing 
all of your colorful (and creative) hats, as well as reconnecting 
with friends.

As I mentioned in the Spring issue, we have been working toward
developing a Generational Alumni Board Leadership model, and I am delighted to say that the Mount 
Carmel Alumni Association (MCAA) board now includes at least one member from each decade, 1960 to 
the present. �e board now also represents all programs: Diploma, traditional Bachelor of Science in 
Nursing (BSN), Second Degree Accelerated Program and Graduate Program. 

When she stepped down in October, we thanked Michele Uhl Born (’75) for her e�orts during the past 
year as part-time coordinator of Alumni Relations to increase awareness of MCAA within the College, 
Mount Carmel Health System and the community. We welcomed Debbie Dunn Boggs (’75) into the role, 
which had been expanded to full-time director, Alumni Relations (see article page 17). 

And, on the digital front, the board has updated the MCAA website (www.mccn.edu/alumni) and 
established an Association Facebook page, (facebook.com/mcalumniassoc) that is a destination for you 
to learn about updates on current happenings at the College and your alumni association, including 
dates of upcoming events.

I’m also pleased to report that the Alumni Write-a-�on in 2014 was a great success. Alumni members 
wrote congratulatory notes, including brief remembrances of their time at “the Mount,” to prospective 
students who have been accepted. �e O�ce of Recruitment and Admissions reported in 2014 the 
traditional BSN program received more – and earlier – commitments from students to attend than in 
past years.

Finally, thank you to all graduates who have newly joined the Mount Carmel 
Alumni Association. Remember, all graduates are alumni, but only those 
who have paid dues are members of the Association; so you are invited to 
please support your organization by becoming a member today by visiting 
www.mccn.edu, printing the form and mailing.

I look forward to hearing from you, should you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Susie Loik Parsons (’76), BSN, RN
President
Mount Carmel Alumni Association

MOUNT CARMEL ALUMNI ASSOCIATION 

BOARD 2014–15

President: Susie Loik Parsons (’76)

Vice President: Jill Trego Rill (’77)

Secretary: Pat Steele Skunda (’72, ’10)

Treasurer: Jill Young Wallace (’73)

Membership Chair: Karen Holt Powell (’82)

Homecoming Chair: open

Scholarship Chair: Brenda Wheeler (’78) 

Finals Breakfast Chair: Jill Trego Rill (’77)

Orientation Chair: open

Archives Chair: open

New Student Goody Bags Chair: 

Martha Dillon Zunich (’62)

SDAP Goody Bags Chair: open

MEMBERS AT LARGE: 

Judi Hollern Brown (’74, ’13)

Sandy Gehres Parker (’97)

Melissa Stacy-Cull (’05, ’12)

Deidra Filarski Weatherby (’08, ’13)

Michele Uhl Born (’75)

EX OFFICIO MEMBERS:

Director of Development, MCCN: Jan Burkey

Director of Alumni Relations: Debbie Dunn Boggs (’75)

Alumni Volunteer: Phylis Motz Crook (’63)

GREETINGS FROM YOUR 
ALUMNI ASSOCIATION

please support your organization by becoming a member today by visiting 

At their October 7 meeting, members of the Mount Carmel Alumni 
Association Board discussed last-minute preparations for the Annual 
Alumni Association Homecoming, which received “high praise” for its 
“High Tea” theme. �ose present include (left to right) front row: Jill 
Trego Rill (’77), vice president; Debbie Dunn Boggs (’75), director of 
Alumni Relations; Jan Burkey, director of Development, MCCN; and 
Phylis Motz Crook (’63), alumni volunteer; back row: Deidra Filarski 
Weatherby (’08, ’13); Brenda Wheeler (’78); Susie Loik Parsons (’76), 
president; Karen Holt Powell (’82), Sandy Gehres Parker (’97), and 
Melissa Stacy-Cull (’05, ’12).

Sincerely,

Susie Loik Parsons (’76), BSN, RN

One mother and daughter alumni duo attended Annual Homecoming 
this year: Judi Hollern Brown (’74, ’13) received her diploma in 
1974, returned to earn her BSN in 2013, and is currently working 
toward a master’s degree. Her mother, Alice Zuber Hollern (’49), 
celebrated the 65th anniversary of her graduation, while Judi 
celebrated her 40th anniversary. Mother and daughter both live in 
the Columbus area – Judi in Dublin; Alice in Columbus.
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It was so nice to see so many of you (nearly 150!) at the 2014 
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all of your colorful (and creative) hats, as well as reconnecting 
with friends.

As I mentioned in the Spring issue, we have been working toward
developing a Generational Alumni Board Leadership model, and I am delighted to say that the Mount 
Carmel Alumni Association (MCAA) board now includes at least one member from each decade, 1960 to 
the present. �e board now also represents all programs: Diploma, traditional Bachelor of Science in 
Nursing (BSN), Second Degree Accelerated Program and Graduate Program. 
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year as part-time coordinator of Alumni Relations to increase awareness of MCAA within the College, 
Mount Carmel Health System and the community. We welcomed Debbie Dunn Boggs (’75) into the role, 
which had been expanded to full-time director, Alumni Relations (see article page 17). 

And, on the digital front, the board has updated the MCAA website (www.mccn.edu/alumni) and 
established an Association Facebook page, (facebook.com/mcalumniassoc) that is a destination for you 
to learn about updates on current happenings at the College and your alumni association, including 
dates of upcoming events.

I’m also pleased to report that the Alumni Write-a-�on in 2014 was a great success. Alumni members 
wrote congratulatory notes, including brief remembrances of their time at “the Mount,” to prospective 
students who have been accepted. �e O�ce of Recruitment and Admissions reported in 2014 the 
traditional BSN program received more – and earlier – commitments from students to attend than in 
past years.

Finally, thank you to all graduates who have newly joined the Mount Carmel 
Alumni Association. Remember, all graduates are alumni, but only those 
who have paid dues are members of the Association; so you are invited to 
please support your organization by becoming a member today by visiting 
www.mccn.edu, printing the form and mailing.

I look forward to hearing from you, should you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Susie Loik Parsons (’76), BSN, RN
President
Mount Carmel Alumni Association
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STAY  IN TOUCH!

 

 

Alumni Vision
The vision of the Mount Carmel 
Alumni Association (MCAA) is 
to support Mount Carmel College 
of Nursing (MCCN) through 
philanthropic, networking and 
mentoring initiatives.

Mission
The mission of the MCAA is to 
promote future nursing education 
and foster relationships with 
current and future alumni.

Alumni Library Accounts 
Visit www.mccn.edu\library to register for your account 
providing 24/7 access to news and information.

Send Us Your Email Address 
MCCN and the Mount Carmel Alumni Association are 
sending more and more information via email. Send
your email address to dboggs@mccn.edu   

 

Alumni Association

 

 

Phylis Motz Crook (center) says she’s delighted Debbie Dunn Boggs (right) is on 
board and is looking forward to working with Debbie and Susie Loik Parsons (left). 
“We’re a team, supporting one another for the good of the students, the College and 
our alumni,” Phylis adds.

�ank you, Michele, and Welcome, Debbie!

We thank Michele Uhl Born (’75) for the year she spent as 
part-time coordinator of Alumni Relations. Michele has stepped 
down from the role after having been part of the “Dynamic 
Duo” – along with Phylis Motz Crook (’63), Alumni Relations 
volunteer – that developed a vision for the future of the Mount 
Carmel Alumni Association (MCAA). 

Together, with Susie Loik Parsons (’76) they started the Genera-
tional Alumni Board Leadership Model and made headway toward 
greater engagement of graduating students and recently graduated 
alumni to ensure the next generation of involvement and membership 
in MCAA. 

Upon Michelle’s departure in October, one of her classmates, 
Debbie Dunn Boggs (’75), stepped in as coordinator on an interim 
basis. In December, the Mount Carmel Health System approved 
expansion of the role to a full-time, director-level position. Debbie, 
who was among several candidates who applied, was selected. 

We bid a fond farewell to Michele as we welcome Debbie!

Mark your Calendar

Meetings of the Mount Carmel Alumni 

Association Board, are held at 5:00 p.m.

in the Wilson Room at MCCN on the �rst 

Tuesday of the month: March 3, April 7 

and May 5.

Follow us on Facebook by visiting 

www.facebook.com/mcalumniassoc

We love 
hearing 
your news! 
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Joyce Boyer Crissinger (’49)
lives in Ashland, Ohio. After 61 years of 
marriage, she was widowed in 2003. She 
has two children, one deceased, and two 
granddaughters. In retirement she enjoys 
reading and knitting. She writes, “Who can 
forget knitting argyle socks as students or 
the picnics we had at the Mount Carmel farm?”

Eileen Joy Smith Talifon (’49) lives in San Benito, Texas. 
She worked as a nurse from 1950 to 1993, with the exception of 
the 10 years she stayed home to raise her family of �ve. Her 
varied �elds include the OR, a physician’s o�ce, public health, OB, 
a nursing home, and industrial and occupational health.

Mary Kohls Yetzer (’49) lives in Shelby, Ohio. She writes, 
“My husband and I are head of a family of 57! We have nine 
children, their husbands and wives; 20 grandchildren and their 
husbands and wives; and 13 great-grandchildren.” She worked 
until she was 70 years old, mostly in OB. Her last eight years as a 
nurse were as a substitute school nurse at Pioneer Vocational 
School. She was also a licensed realtor.

Catherine “Kay” Droke Martin (’51) lives in Westerville, 
Ohio. She has three sons, one deceased, six grandchildren and 13 
great-grandchildren. Kay retired from OR nursing in 1991 and 
has since been an active Mount Carmel Alumni Association 
volunteer, cataloging photos and literature for the school and 
college archives, and serving and sewing at the �nals breakfasts 
twice a year. She enjoys reading, doing counted cross-stitch, 
crocheting and knitting, as well as playing games on her 
computer and Kindle.

Shirley Richmer Balding (’54) lives in Leesburg, Virginia. 
She writes that her “most noted accomplishment was when I and 
another nurse friend secured a 99-year lease on an abandoned 
school that became �e Hospice of Northern Virginia. It is now 
called Capital Caring Inpatient Unit.” She was a unit director there 
for 15 years.

Janice Hayes Bright (’54) lives in Marysville, Ohio. She was 
widowed in 2011. She has two children and one grandson. She 
retired in 1991 from “a long career in OR nursing.”

Dolores “Dodie” Hutton Shields (’54) lives in Arlington 
Heights, Illinois. She is married and has �ve children and 
numerous grandchildren. She volunteers for the homeless during 
the winter months, and her local nurses club maintains a lending 

closet. �ey loan all forms of medical equipment, from walkers to 
wheelchairs. Sometimes the total items loaned per month is 300. 
She serves on church committees. She enjoys travel by train, car 
and plane. She writes, “I reluctantly let my license lapse last year, 
as I never had the need to use it. It was very bittersweet. I retired 
16 years ago, have never looked back.” 

Rachel Sheets Zook (’54) lives in a senior residence in 
Delaware, Ohio. She is a widow with one son, deceased. She 
worked for an otolaryngologist and at the Columbus Cancer Clinic 
before retiring to raise her son. At one time, she and her husband 
lived on a small farm in Licking County and bred and raised AKC 
Brittany Sporting dogs. For 30 years they competed in AKC 
events in �eld trials and obedience events with their dogs.

Norma Jean Zimmerman Laughrey (’55) lives in 
Brinkhaven, Ohio. She and her husband celebrated 59 years of 
marriage in 2014. �ey have two daughters, six grandchildren and 
(soon to be) 11 great-grandchildren. She retired in 1993 after 
working 25 years at Joel Pomerene Hospital in Millersport, Ohio, 
where she now volunteers. She enjoys traveling to Canada, Myrtle 
Beach and Florida.

Virginia “Ginny” Lynch Bache (’59) lives near Akron, 
Ohio. She has four children and eight grandchildren who are “all 
the best and brightest, of course.” Her education encompassed 
time at Troy State in Alabama; San Jose State in California; and 
Arizona State in Tempe, Arizona, where she graduated with a 
BSN. She attended Brooke AFB School of Aerospace Medical 
Flight Nurse Training and did graduate work at Catholic Universi-
ty in Washington, D.C.  She studied nursing home administration 
at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. Since 1991, she 
has been director of Clinical Services for a 500-bed, faith-based 
community in Hudson, Ohio. She has published two books under 
the pen name V.K. Lynch. Her current avocation is being an active 
member of the Ohio Dragon Dream Team. All members are breast 
cancer survivors. �ey paddle and race dragon boats on Portage 
Lakes to raise funds to support other breast cancer persons, 
newly diagnosed or in need of physical, emotional or �nancial 
support. �e Class of 1963 remembers her fondly as one of their 
Introductory Nursing instructors. She was, at the most, �ve years 
older than they were. She certainly seemed older to those 17- and 
18-year-olds. She was wiser, for sure.
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Sue Begien Lewandowski (’59) lives in Dearborn, 
Michigan. She has been married for 54 years and has six grand-
children and one great-grandchild. She is retired and enjoys 
gol�ng, reading and playing cards.

Ann Wilkinson Sexton (’59) lives in South Bend, Indiana. 
She is married and has six children, 19 grandchildren, one 
great-grandchild, with two more on the way. She worked in the ER 
at Mount Carmel West and on a med-surg unit at Saint Joseph 
Regional Medical Center in South Bend. In retirement, her days 
include tennis, gardening, reading and helping with the “grands 
and the greats.”

Pat Kellenberger Mattox (’63) is married and has three 
children and three grandchildren. She lives in San Francisco, 
California. She retired in 1992, and she and her husband own a 
�ve-acre avocado ranch in Fallbrook, California, near San Diego. �ey 
divide their time between their home in San Francisco and the ranch.

Suzanne Hutter Armstrong (’64) is a lifelong resident of 
Martins Ferry, Ohio, is married and has two daughters. She is 
retired from being a CRNA at Wheeling Hospital.

Ann Litzinger Boeke (’64) lives in Venice, Florida, is 
married and has two children and four grandchildren. She has 
advanced degrees in psychology and health services admin-
istration. Her early nursing career included time in L&D, NICU 
and Nursing Quality Assurance. She established comprehensive, 
hospital a�liated women’s health centers in New York, where she 
was director of Corporate Planning and Development for Bellevue 
Women’s Hospital. In Philadelphia, she was director of Ambulato-
ry Women’s Services for Mercy Health System. �e women’s 
health center model she developed was named one of the top 10 
women’s health centers in America by Self magazine. She served 
for six years as a board member of the National Association of 
Women’s Health and served her last seven years before retiring in 
2006 as director of Marketing and Communications for Mercy 
Medical Center in Sioux City, Iowa, a Trinity Health a�liate. 

Elizabeth Cochran Earhart (’64) lives in Troy, Ohio, is 
married and has three sons and 10 grandchildren. Before retiring, 
she worked part time for 20 years in her local community 
hospital. Her experience includes med-surg, OB, mental health 
and the OR. She writes, “I am forever thankful for the education 
I received from the Mount in the 1960s! �e knowledge, the 
experience and the heartfelt, lifelong friendships are truly 
irreplaceable!”

Rosemary Feka (’64) lives in Hilliard, Ohio. She retired in 
2008 after 25 years with the Ohio Department of Health, Bureau 
for Children with Medical Handicaps, where she was a nurse 
educator, as well as a nurse case manager supervisor. In 
retirement, she serves on the R.C.I.A. team in her parish, where 
she is a Eucharistic minister and lector and participates in the 
parish’s ministry to the homeless through Faith Mission. She is a 
member of the Ladies Order of Hibernian’s and is an ESL tutor for 

the Dominican Learning Center. She visited the Grand Canyon 
last year and has a trip planned to Italy this fall. She writes, “I was 
truly blessed to have attended Mount Carmel and I know that 
whatever I was able to accomplish in my nursing career was a direct 
result of the education and guidance I received at the Mount.”

Margaret “Maggie” Finan Haggerty (’64) lives in 
Washington, D.C., and has been married for 47 years. She retired 
from nursing in 2011, but maintains a part-time practice as a 
nationally certi�ed massage therapist. She �nds it especially 
rewarding and meaningful to work with clients who are undergo-
ing chemotherapy. She volunteers at a senior residence facility 
by o�ering Reiki sessions. She volunteers at the White House 
Correspondence O�ce helping to answer children’s letters. Her 
hobbies include “watercolor painting, arranging �owers from my 
garden, hiking, reading and spoiling my nine grandchildren.”

Patricia Montenaro Leslie (’64) lives in Newark, Ohio, 
and has been married for 50 years. She has three children and 
three grandchildren. She is retired from the Licking County 
Health Department, swims daily, and enjoys golf and travel.

Janet McAndrews King (’64) lives in Lancaster, Ohio. She 
is married and has four daughters. She is an attendance o�cer at 
her grandchildren’s school. After graduation, she worked four years 
on Saint Catherine’s (psychiatry unit) at Mount Carmel West. She 
writes, “I love coming back to the Mount to reconnect with my 
classmates and reminisce about old times. I have learned many life 
lessons over the years, but the most important is how grateful I am 
to my parents who sacri�ced to send me to Mount Carmel.”

Mary Ann Miller Rericha (’64) recently moved to 
Carrollton, Kentucky, after living 40 years in the Dallas/Fort 
Worth metroplex. She has four children and 12 grandchildren. 
She retired in 2011 after serving 13 years as director of 
Quality and Risk Management for Texas Health Presbyterian 
Hospital in Plano, Texas. She served as a Malcolm Baldrige 
Examiner for 2007 and 2008. Since 2012, she has worked as a 
part-time consultant for Food and Drug Administration Clinical 
Studies for Instrumentation for Blood and Transfusion Services 
References Laboratories.

Cheryl “Lin” Sigler Seuberling (’64) lives in Milford, 
Ohio, and is a widow. She is retired and volunteers at a nursing-re-
hab facility. Lin has four grandchildren.

Mary Sue Baum Slater (’64) lives in Zanesville, Ohio. She 
is a widow and has �ve children and three grandchildren. She 
retired from Genesis Health Care System in 2011 after 28 years of 
service. She is “grateful for my Mount Carmel experience and how 
it prepared me professionally and personally for my journey 
through life.”

Jean Marchi Van Cooney (’64) lives in Delaware, Ohio, 
and has been retired since 1999. Her hobbies include crocheting, 
walking, and volunteering at the local hospital and senior center.

Kathleen Weaver Voltz (’64) retired to Pinehurst, North 
Carolina, in 2007. She is a widow and has two children and two 
granddaughters. Right after graduation, she and classmate 
Maggie Finan Haggerty moved to Silver Spring, Maryland, to 
work at Holy Cross Hospital. In 1996, the two of them spent six 
months in Guatemala doing missionary nursing with the 
Maryknoll Sisters. Her 43 years at Holy Cross were spent in 
various venues, including med-surg, medical, mother/baby and 
ambulatory surgery.

Carol Grimm White (’64) lives in Lower Salem, Ohio. 
She is married and they “live on a 43-acre farm with three horses, 
one dog, two ducks and eight cats.” �e blended family of her and 
her husband’s includes eight children and 17 grandchildren. Her 
career has included med-surg, pediatrics, OB, nursery, ER, a 
health department, OR, PICU and a cardiac rehab/stress lab. She 
retired from the latter in 2006. She was a Certi�ed Parish Nurse 
for six years and then a crisis worker in a mental health facility. 
She serves on the board of Autism Center of Southeast Ohio, and 
enjoys traveling with her husband in their 40-foot RV.

Diane Dye Helferich (’69) lives in Clayton, Ohio. She has 
been married for 44 years and has �ve grandchildren. She retired 
in 2010 after 20 years with the Ohio Board of Nursing. She enjoys 
travel, golf and wine tasting.

Theresa Yeradi Heitzenrater (’72) lives in Galloway, Ohio. 
She was widowed in 2010 and has seven children, one deceased. 
She has 24 grandchildren, with more on the way. She worked in 
special care nurseries and OB. She retired in 2013. She writes, 
“A little piece of my heart will always be with Mount Carmel.”

Grace Engle Brehm (’74) lives in Fayette, Ohio. She and her 
husband farm and have a herd of 60 beef cows. She has three sons 
and six grandchildren. Her �rst job after graduation was on Saint 
Michael’s (7 South) at Mount Carmel West. Next, was 23 years at 
a small rural hospital in northwest Ohio, where she began as a 
sta� nurse and eventually became the director of Nursing. After 
that hospital closed, she took a position at a six-bed, free-standing 
surgery center. She was the director of the facility when a major 
renovation project took place and was responsible for overseeing 
and working with contractors every day, in addition to her usual 
work. She retired from there in 2013.

Pamela Noll (’74) lives in Columbus, Ohio, and has two 
grandchildren. She is currently working at Mount Carmel with the 
Help Me Grow program, part of the Outreach Department. She 
has been with the Mount Carmel Health System for all but eight 
years of her nursing career.

Jill Hahn Storer (’74) lives in Carroll, Ohio. She married one 
of her patients 39 years ago and has two children and three 
grandchildren. She retired from Mount Carmel after 32 years of 
mother/infant nursing. She loves making crafts and sells Origami 
Owl Custom Jewelry and �irty-One Gifts.

Karen Bays Vukin (’74) lives in Kettering, Ohio. She is 
married and has three stepchildren and one grandchild. She has 
worked for 36 years as a nurse anesthetist for Kettering Anesthe-
sia Associates. She and her husband are considering becoming 
“gentleman farmers.”

Catherine “Postie” Post Wolters (’74) lives in Celina, 
Ohio, on a grain and livestock farm. She writes, “Yes, this gal 
worked full time, milked cows, fed hogs, ran the house and raised 
two beautiful children!” She has one granddaughter and is now 
working her 41st year as a nurse. She was in the ICU and then the 
OR at a local hospital and has worked the last 30 years in 
occupational health. She worked at Goodyear Tire and Rubber in 
Saint Mary’s, Ohio, and even got to ride the blimp. Currently, she 
works at Crown Equipment Corporation in New Bremen, Ohio, 
a manufacturer of lift trucks. She is certi�ed in audiometric, 
spirometry, breath alcohol and urine drug screen, and Depart-
ment of Transportation rules. She says it is quite rewarding, and 
there is never a dull moment in the clinic.

Jean Post Yarletts (’74) lives in Worthington, Ohio, is 
married and has six grandchildren. She is a geriatric care coordi-
nator for OhioHealth Riverside Methodist Hospital in the Senior 
Health Clinic. Her personal interests are walking, hiking, biking, 
decorating, traveling in all 50 states to ful�ll her bucket list, 
spending time with family and photographing her grandchildren. 
She has a favorite saying (of Ronald Reagan’s) “Live simply, love 
generously, care deeply, speak kindly and leave the rest to God.”

Valarie Houser Hoffman (’79) lives in Stoutsville, Ohio, is 
married and has three children and two grandchildren. She retired 
two years ago after 33 and a half years at Berger Hospital in 
Circleville, Ohio, where she worked primarily in outpatient 
surgery. She is a board member of the American Red Cross of 
Fair�eld and Hocking Counties. She enjoys quilting and “every 
moment of farm life and retirement.”

Kim Miller Hostetler (’79) lives in Stoutsville, Ohio. She is 
married, has three daughters (two of whom are nurses) and two 
grandchildren. She has a certi�cation in orthopedics and worked 
in an orthopedic surgeon’s o�ce for 21 years before retiring from 
the Cleveland Clinic Wooster Family Health and Surgery Center in 
Wooster, Ohio.

Deborah Balthaser Poling (’79) lives in Fort Wayne, 
Indiana. She earned her BSN, MSN, and PhD after graduating 
from Mount Carmel. Today she is director of Graduate Nursing at 
Indiana University-Purdue University Indianapolis (IUPUI).

Carol Nelson Terry (’79) lives in Ocoee, Florida, is married 
and has one son. She has worked at Central Florida Surgical 
Center, an outpatient facility that specializes in gastroenterology, 
since 1996. She is the center director for that facility, as well as 
the Citrus Ambulatory Center.
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Sue Begien Lewandowski (’59) lives in Dearborn, 
Michigan. She has been married for 54 years and has six grand-
children and one great-grandchild. She is retired and enjoys 
gol�ng, reading and playing cards.

Ann Wilkinson Sexton (’59) lives in South Bend, Indiana. 
She is married and has six children, 19 grandchildren, one 
great-grandchild, with two more on the way. She worked in the ER 
at Mount Carmel West and on a med-surg unit at Saint Joseph 
Regional Medical Center in South Bend. In retirement, her days 
include tennis, gardening, reading and helping with the “grands 
and the greats.”

Pat Kellenberger Mattox (’63) is married and has three 
children and three grandchildren. She lives in San Francisco, 
California. She retired in 1992, and she and her husband own a 
�ve-acre avocado ranch in Fallbrook, California, near San Diego. �ey 
divide their time between their home in San Francisco and the ranch.

Suzanne Hutter Armstrong (’64) is a lifelong resident of 
Martins Ferry, Ohio, is married and has two daughters. She is 
retired from being a CRNA at Wheeling Hospital.

Ann Litzinger Boeke (’64) lives in Venice, Florida, is 
married and has two children and four grandchildren. She has 
advanced degrees in psychology and health services admin-
istration. Her early nursing career included time in L&D, NICU 
and Nursing Quality Assurance. She established comprehensive, 
hospital a�liated women’s health centers in New York, where she 
was director of Corporate Planning and Development for Bellevue 
Women’s Hospital. In Philadelphia, she was director of Ambulato-
ry Women’s Services for Mercy Health System. �e women’s 
health center model she developed was named one of the top 10 
women’s health centers in America by Self magazine. She served 
for six years as a board member of the National Association of 
Women’s Health and served her last seven years before retiring in 
2006 as director of Marketing and Communications for Mercy 
Medical Center in Sioux City, Iowa, a Trinity Health a�liate. 

Elizabeth Cochran Earhart (’64) lives in Troy, Ohio, is 
married and has three sons and 10 grandchildren. Before retiring, 
she worked part time for 20 years in her local community 
hospital. Her experience includes med-surg, OB, mental health 
and the OR. She writes, “I am forever thankful for the education 
I received from the Mount in the 1960s! �e knowledge, the 
experience and the heartfelt, lifelong friendships are truly 
irreplaceable!”

Rosemary Feka (’64) lives in Hilliard, Ohio. She retired in 
2008 after 25 years with the Ohio Department of Health, Bureau 
for Children with Medical Handicaps, where she was a nurse 
educator, as well as a nurse case manager supervisor. In 
retirement, she serves on the R.C.I.A. team in her parish, where 
she is a Eucharistic minister and lector and participates in the 
parish’s ministry to the homeless through Faith Mission. She is a 
member of the Ladies Order of Hibernian’s and is an ESL tutor for 

the Dominican Learning Center. She visited the Grand Canyon 
last year and has a trip planned to Italy this fall. She writes, “I was 
truly blessed to have attended Mount Carmel and I know that 
whatever I was able to accomplish in my nursing career was a direct 
result of the education and guidance I received at the Mount.”

Margaret “Maggie” Finan Haggerty (’64) lives in 
Washington, D.C., and has been married for 47 years. She retired 
from nursing in 2011, but maintains a part-time practice as a 
nationally certi�ed massage therapist. She �nds it especially 
rewarding and meaningful to work with clients who are undergo-
ing chemotherapy. She volunteers at a senior residence facility 
by o�ering Reiki sessions. She volunteers at the White House 
Correspondence O�ce helping to answer children’s letters. Her 
hobbies include “watercolor painting, arranging �owers from my 
garden, hiking, reading and spoiling my nine grandchildren.”

Patricia Montenaro Leslie (’64) lives in Newark, Ohio, 
and has been married for 50 years. She has three children and 
three grandchildren. She is retired from the Licking County 
Health Department, swims daily, and enjoys golf and travel.

Janet McAndrews King (’64) lives in Lancaster, Ohio. She 
is married and has four daughters. She is an attendance o�cer at 
her grandchildren’s school. After graduation, she worked four years 
on Saint Catherine’s (psychiatry unit) at Mount Carmel West. She 
writes, “I love coming back to the Mount to reconnect with my 
classmates and reminisce about old times. I have learned many life 
lessons over the years, but the most important is how grateful I am 
to my parents who sacri�ced to send me to Mount Carmel.”

Mary Ann Miller Rericha (’64) recently moved to 
Carrollton, Kentucky, after living 40 years in the Dallas/Fort 
Worth metroplex. She has four children and 12 grandchildren. 
She retired in 2011 after serving 13 years as director of 
Quality and Risk Management for Texas Health Presbyterian 
Hospital in Plano, Texas. She served as a Malcolm Baldrige 
Examiner for 2007 and 2008. Since 2012, she has worked as a 
part-time consultant for Food and Drug Administration Clinical 
Studies for Instrumentation for Blood and Transfusion Services 
References Laboratories.

Cheryl “Lin” Sigler Seuberling (’64) lives in Milford, 
Ohio, and is a widow. She is retired and volunteers at a nursing-re-
hab facility. Lin has four grandchildren.

Mary Sue Baum Slater (’64) lives in Zanesville, Ohio. She 
is a widow and has �ve children and three grandchildren. She 
retired from Genesis Health Care System in 2011 after 28 years of 
service. She is “grateful for my Mount Carmel experience and how 
it prepared me professionally and personally for my journey 
through life.”

Jean Marchi Van Cooney (’64) lives in Delaware, Ohio, 
and has been retired since 1999. Her hobbies include crocheting, 
walking, and volunteering at the local hospital and senior center.

Kathleen Weaver Voltz (’64) retired to Pinehurst, North 
Carolina, in 2007. She is a widow and has two children and two 
granddaughters. Right after graduation, she and classmate 
Maggie Finan Haggerty moved to Silver Spring, Maryland, to 
work at Holy Cross Hospital. In 1996, the two of them spent six 
months in Guatemala doing missionary nursing with the 
Maryknoll Sisters. Her 43 years at Holy Cross were spent in 
various venues, including med-surg, medical, mother/baby and 
ambulatory surgery.

Carol Grimm White (’64) lives in Lower Salem, Ohio. 
She is married and they “live on a 43-acre farm with three horses, 
one dog, two ducks and eight cats.” �e blended family of her and 
her husband’s includes eight children and 17 grandchildren. Her 
career has included med-surg, pediatrics, OB, nursery, ER, a 
health department, OR, PICU and a cardiac rehab/stress lab. She 
retired from the latter in 2006. She was a Certi�ed Parish Nurse 
for six years and then a crisis worker in a mental health facility. 
She serves on the board of Autism Center of Southeast Ohio, and 
enjoys traveling with her husband in their 40-foot RV.

Diane Dye Helferich (’69) lives in Clayton, Ohio. She has 
been married for 44 years and has �ve grandchildren. She retired 
in 2010 after 20 years with the Ohio Board of Nursing. She enjoys 
travel, golf and wine tasting.

Theresa Yeradi Heitzenrater (’72) lives in Galloway, Ohio. 
She was widowed in 2010 and has seven children, one deceased. 
She has 24 grandchildren, with more on the way. She worked in 
special care nurseries and OB. She retired in 2013. She writes, 
“A little piece of my heart will always be with Mount Carmel.”

Grace Engle Brehm (’74) lives in Fayette, Ohio. She and her 
husband farm and have a herd of 60 beef cows. She has three sons 
and six grandchildren. Her �rst job after graduation was on Saint 
Michael’s (7 South) at Mount Carmel West. Next, was 23 years at 
a small rural hospital in northwest Ohio, where she began as a 
sta� nurse and eventually became the director of Nursing. After 
that hospital closed, she took a position at a six-bed, free-standing 
surgery center. She was the director of the facility when a major 
renovation project took place and was responsible for overseeing 
and working with contractors every day, in addition to her usual 
work. She retired from there in 2013.

Pamela Noll (’74) lives in Columbus, Ohio, and has two 
grandchildren. She is currently working at Mount Carmel with the 
Help Me Grow program, part of the Outreach Department. She 
has been with the Mount Carmel Health System for all but eight 
years of her nursing career.

Jill Hahn Storer (’74) lives in Carroll, Ohio. She married one 
of her patients 39 years ago and has two children and three 
grandchildren. She retired from Mount Carmel after 32 years of 
mother/infant nursing. She loves making crafts and sells Origami 
Owl Custom Jewelry and �irty-One Gifts.

Karen Bays Vukin (’74) lives in Kettering, Ohio. She is 
married and has three stepchildren and one grandchild. She has 
worked for 36 years as a nurse anesthetist for Kettering Anesthe-
sia Associates. She and her husband are considering becoming 
“gentleman farmers.”

Catherine “Postie” Post Wolters (’74) lives in Celina, 
Ohio, on a grain and livestock farm. She writes, “Yes, this gal 
worked full time, milked cows, fed hogs, ran the house and raised 
two beautiful children!” She has one granddaughter and is now 
working her 41st year as a nurse. She was in the ICU and then the 
OR at a local hospital and has worked the last 30 years in 
occupational health. She worked at Goodyear Tire and Rubber in 
Saint Mary’s, Ohio, and even got to ride the blimp. Currently, she 
works at Crown Equipment Corporation in New Bremen, Ohio, 
a manufacturer of lift trucks. She is certi�ed in audiometric, 
spirometry, breath alcohol and urine drug screen, and Depart-
ment of Transportation rules. She says it is quite rewarding, and 
there is never a dull moment in the clinic.

Jean Post Yarletts (’74) lives in Worthington, Ohio, is 
married and has six grandchildren. She is a geriatric care coordi-
nator for OhioHealth Riverside Methodist Hospital in the Senior 
Health Clinic. Her personal interests are walking, hiking, biking, 
decorating, traveling in all 50 states to ful�ll her bucket list, 
spending time with family and photographing her grandchildren. 
She has a favorite saying (of Ronald Reagan’s) “Live simply, love 
generously, care deeply, speak kindly and leave the rest to God.”

Valarie Houser Hoffman (’79) lives in Stoutsville, Ohio, is 
married and has three children and two grandchildren. She retired 
two years ago after 33 and a half years at Berger Hospital in 
Circleville, Ohio, where she worked primarily in outpatient 
surgery. She is a board member of the American Red Cross of 
Fair�eld and Hocking Counties. She enjoys quilting and “every 
moment of farm life and retirement.”

Kim Miller Hostetler (’79) lives in Stoutsville, Ohio. She is 
married, has three daughters (two of whom are nurses) and two 
grandchildren. She has a certi�cation in orthopedics and worked 
in an orthopedic surgeon’s o�ce for 21 years before retiring from 
the Cleveland Clinic Wooster Family Health and Surgery Center in 
Wooster, Ohio.

Deborah Balthaser Poling (’79) lives in Fort Wayne, 
Indiana. She earned her BSN, MSN, and PhD after graduating 
from Mount Carmel. Today she is director of Graduate Nursing at 
Indiana University-Purdue University Indianapolis (IUPUI).

Carol Nelson Terry (’79) lives in Ocoee, Florida, is married 
and has one son. She has worked at Central Florida Surgical 
Center, an outpatient facility that specializes in gastroenterology, 
since 1996. She is the center director for that facility, as well as 
the Citrus Ambulatory Center.
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Kim Cox Frick (’81) lives in Newark, Ohio. She is married and 
has three sons. In 2013, she graduated from Ohio University with 
a Bachelor of Science in Nursing and is now project coordinator in 
Nursing Administration at a local hospital.

Mary Beathard Weisman (’84) lives in Chagrin Falls, 
Ohio. She works as an infusion nurse in the rheumatology 
department of Cleveland Clinic Independence Family Health 
Center in Independence, Ohio. 

Annette Stegner Ebert (’87) lives in Gahanna, Ohio. She 
remarried in 1991, and their blended family includes three 
children and two grandchildren. She has been working for Mount 
Carmel Health System since graduation. After 17 years at Mount 
Carmel West, she has been at Mount Carmel East since 2004 in 
Case Management. She writes, “My goal is to retire from MCHS!”

Mariann Mayhew Harding (’87) lives in Newcomer-
stown, Ohio. She is married and has three children. She is an 
associate professor at Kent State University at Tuscarawas in New 
Philadelphia, Ohio, where she teaches in the ADN and RN-BSN 
programs. She has been working with student success initiatives, 
as well as distress in women undergoing diagnostic testing. �ese 
research interests have led to several publications in the past few 
years, and she is co-author of “Critical �inking Cases in Nursing,” 
as well as an editor for Lewis’ Medical-Surgical Nursing.

Lucy Lange Marchal (’87) lives in Saint Henry, Ohio, on 
a “mini farm.” She is married and has four sons. She is an 
orthopedic o�ce nurse.

Rebecca Herrel Perian (’87) lives in Livonia, Michigan, is 
married and has three children.

Vickie Fisher Yowell (’87) lives in Grove City, Ohio, is 
married and has one daughter. She is currently an online RN-BSN 
student at MCCN. She enjoys spending time in the pool, being 
with her family, cooking, reading and “absolutely loves the beach!”

Linda Dimon (’89) retired and moved to Florida in 2005. 
After nearly 10 years there, she’d “had enough of the heat and 
missed the four seasons.” She now lives in Powell, Tennessee. Her 
varied nursing career includes Mount Carmel West, as well as 
travel nursing, which took her to New Orleans; Roanoke Rapids, 
North Carolina; and Nashville, where she worked in a heart 
transplant unit, telemetry med-surg unit and kidney transplant 
unit. After a short time at Doctor’s North Emergency Department, 
she applied at the State of Ohio Department of Corrections. She 
says it was just like our instructors told us in school, that a Mount 
Carmel grad would most likely be chosen over other applicants. 
�e director of nurses who hired her, Judy Biedenharn (’84), was 
also a Mount Carmel nurse! Linda worked 11 years there before 
her 2005 retirement. She has four children, one deceased, and 
seven grandchildren, one deceased. She is an avid duplicate bridge 
player and travels extensively on bridge cruises and to tournaments. 

She enjoys gardening, knitting, reading and visiting her family 
whenever she can. She is planning an Alaskan cruise and a train trip 
across the Canadian Rockies. She also hopes to travel to the Orient.

Sandy Clark Wisecup (’89) lives in Circleville, Ohio. She 
has been married 51 years and has two children and three 
grandchildren. She is retired from Berger Hospital department of 
Surgery and now works as a clinical instructor in an adult 
education practical nursing program. She writes, “I had many 
great teaching role models at Mount Carmel. �is may come as a 
surprise to my former instructors that this is what I was meant 
to do. I love it. �ank you.”

Tracy Hatfield-Dzugan (’92, ’08, ’13) lives in Cape Coral, 
Florida. She is married and has two children. She works as a 
mental health nurse practitioner in Fort Myers, Florida.

Jill Treinish Wiles (’96) lives in Millersport, Ohio. She has 
completed her school nurse certi�cation and is a school nurse for 
Millersport Schools. She cares for more than 600 students, from 
kindergartners through high school seniors. 

Michelle Gamby Corbett (’97) recently moved to Castle 
Rock, Colorado. She is married and has four children. She works 
in NICU and reports, “What a di�erence the high altitude makes 
for these babies compared to Ohio.”

Heather Maier Wilkinson (’97) lives in Blue Ash, Ohio, is 
married and has three children. She is employed by TeamHealth 
and works in the Emergency Department as a family nurse 
practitioner (FNP) at Clinton Memorial Hospital in Wilmington, 
Ohio. She completed her FNP at Indiana Wesleyan University and 
her Doctorate of Nursing Practice (DNP) at Frontier Nursing 
University, in Hyden, Kentucky.

Kathy Minnery Hauck (’00) lives in Columbus, Ohio. She 
worked in an outpatient clinical oncology setting for 12 years 
before recently being employed by Cardinal Health, where she is a 
clinical consultant in the commercial technology division. She 
is involved with Vital Path automated dispensing system for 
community oncology practices, as a consultant to the developers, 
as well as educator for the users of the system. She will be learning 
other software systems for practice administrators and billers.

Erin Durham Kruger (’06) lives in Santa Clara, Utah, where 
she is working part time as a home health hospice nurse. She 
completed her Doctorate of Nursing Practice (DNP) at the 
University of Utah last year.

Jessy Johnson (’09) lives in Cleveland, Ohio, where she is a 
full-time student at Case Western Reserve University pursuing 
her master’s degree in Nurse Anesthesia. She will graduate in 
December 2015.

Lathia Nair (’09) lives in Dublin, Ohio. She is a sta� nurse at �e 
James at �e Ohio State University Comprehensive Cancer Center.

Tracy Pennington DeVille (’09) lives in Redwood City, 
California. She is an associate professor at the College of San 
Mateo in California, an Associate Degree program with two 
cohorts of 50 students each in their �rst or second year, where 
she teaches intermediate and advanced med-surg theory and 
clinicals. She performs simulations for all classes in pediatrics, 
OB and med-surg and conducts skills labs in fundamentals 
and med-surg. She also teaches Basic Life Support (BLS) and 
Advanced Cardiovascular Life Support (ACLS) for the American 
Heart Association and NCLEX-RN classes for Kaplan Test Prep.

Donnay Davis (’12) is engaged to be married and is a surgical 
nurse at �e Eye Center, in Columbus, Ohio.

Marlee McAndrew (’12) lives in Duarte, California, where 
she is in formation with the Carmelite Sisters of the Most Sacred 
Heart of Los Angeles to become a nun and work in the Sisters’ 
skilled nursing facility as a wound care nurse. She writes, “I look 
back at my time in college and have to laugh at how our Lord 
planned my life. I graduated from a school where I received both 
vocations: as a nurse and as a religious sister. I feel strongly called 
to both and am amazed at the gift the Lord has given me to live 
each vocation fully. I am forever grateful to Mount Carmel for the 
education I received that has brought me to where I am today.”

Amanda Iacovetta (’13) lives in El Sugundo, California, 
where she is working at Providence Saint John’s Health Center in Santa 
Monica, California, in a cardiac step-down unit. She enjoys going to the 
beach, doing yoga, running and “hanging out with my boyfriend.”

IN MEMORIAM        

Mount Carmel College of Nursing and its alumni honor the 
following graduates who have passed away and extend our 
sympathy to their family and friends.

Marietta Mauger Montgomery — Class of 1941

Magdaline Weiland Rieser — Class of 1942

Catherine Heimlich Wolfe — Class of 1944

Mary Untied Funderburgh — Class of September 1947

Ruth Jones Copp — Class of 1948

Elizabeth A. Policella Woodland — Class of 1957

Valerie Jones Vollmer — Class of 1959

Beverly Evans Messer — Class of 1961

Carol Peters Frerichs — Class of 1962

Jean Wills Pritsel — Class of 1964

Cindy Stoll Black — Class of 2002

We also acknowledge the loss and honor the memory of those 
whose lives have touched the Mount Carmel family.

Daughter and husband of Katherine Hern Byerly ('55)
Husband of Judy Kauderer Neikirk  ('59)
Husband of Colleen Cleary Watson ('78)
Daughter of Peg Smeltzer Gulker ('80, '01, '06)
Sister of Freida Misner Gill ('90)
�omas Willard, MD 
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Tell us what you’re up to!
NAME

ADDRESS

TELEPHONE (       )

EMAIL

GRAD YEAR(S)

WHAT’S NEW WITH YOU? NEW BABY? NEW JOB OR PROMOTION?

EARN ANOTHER DEGREE?

Send to:
Phylis Crook, Alumni Volunteer
Mount Carmel College of Nursing
127 South Davis Avenue, Columbus, Ohio 43222
pcrook@mccn.edu

 

***Are you firmly planted in the digital age? 
Then fill out our online form to let us know what’s new 
with you. Log on to the college website at 
www.mccn.edu/alumni/alumniinformationupdate
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Kim Cox Frick (’81) lives in Newark, Ohio. She is married and 
has three sons. In 2013, she graduated from Ohio University with 
a Bachelor of Science in Nursing and is now project coordinator in 
Nursing Administration at a local hospital.

Mary Beathard Weisman (’84) lives in Chagrin Falls, 
Ohio. She works as an infusion nurse in the rheumatology 
department of Cleveland Clinic Independence Family Health 
Center in Independence, Ohio. 

Annette Stegner Ebert (’87) lives in Gahanna, Ohio. She 
remarried in 1991, and their blended family includes three 
children and two grandchildren. She has been working for Mount 
Carmel Health System since graduation. After 17 years at Mount 
Carmel West, she has been at Mount Carmel East since 2004 in 
Case Management. She writes, “My goal is to retire from MCHS!”

Mariann Mayhew Harding (’87) lives in Newcomer-
stown, Ohio. She is married and has three children. She is an 
associate professor at Kent State University at Tuscarawas in New 
Philadelphia, Ohio, where she teaches in the ADN and RN-BSN 
programs. She has been working with student success initiatives, 
as well as distress in women undergoing diagnostic testing. �ese 
research interests have led to several publications in the past few 
years, and she is co-author of “Critical �inking Cases in Nursing,” 
as well as an editor for Lewis’ Medical-Surgical Nursing.

Lucy Lange Marchal (’87) lives in Saint Henry, Ohio, on 
a “mini farm.” She is married and has four sons. She is an 
orthopedic o�ce nurse.

Rebecca Herrel Perian (’87) lives in Livonia, Michigan, is 
married and has three children.

Vickie Fisher Yowell (’87) lives in Grove City, Ohio, is 
married and has one daughter. She is currently an online RN-BSN 
student at MCCN. She enjoys spending time in the pool, being 
with her family, cooking, reading and “absolutely loves the beach!”

Linda Dimon (’89) retired and moved to Florida in 2005. 
After nearly 10 years there, she’d “had enough of the heat and 
missed the four seasons.” She now lives in Powell, Tennessee. Her 
varied nursing career includes Mount Carmel West, as well as 
travel nursing, which took her to New Orleans; Roanoke Rapids, 
North Carolina; and Nashville, where she worked in a heart 
transplant unit, telemetry med-surg unit and kidney transplant 
unit. After a short time at Doctor’s North Emergency Department, 
she applied at the State of Ohio Department of Corrections. She 
says it was just like our instructors told us in school, that a Mount 
Carmel grad would most likely be chosen over other applicants. 
�e director of nurses who hired her, Judy Biedenharn (’84), was 
also a Mount Carmel nurse! Linda worked 11 years there before 
her 2005 retirement. She has four children, one deceased, and 
seven grandchildren, one deceased. She is an avid duplicate bridge 
player and travels extensively on bridge cruises and to tournaments. 

She enjoys gardening, knitting, reading and visiting her family 
whenever she can. She is planning an Alaskan cruise and a train trip 
across the Canadian Rockies. She also hopes to travel to the Orient.

Sandy Clark Wisecup (’89) lives in Circleville, Ohio. She 
has been married 51 years and has two children and three 
grandchildren. She is retired from Berger Hospital department of 
Surgery and now works as a clinical instructor in an adult 
education practical nursing program. She writes, “I had many 
great teaching role models at Mount Carmel. �is may come as a 
surprise to my former instructors that this is what I was meant 
to do. I love it. �ank you.”

Tracy Hatfield-Dzugan (’92, ’08, ’13) lives in Cape Coral, 
Florida. She is married and has two children. She works as a 
mental health nurse practitioner in Fort Myers, Florida.

Jill Treinish Wiles (’96) lives in Millersport, Ohio. She has 
completed her school nurse certi�cation and is a school nurse for 
Millersport Schools. She cares for more than 600 students, from 
kindergartners through high school seniors. 

Michelle Gamby Corbett (’97) recently moved to Castle 
Rock, Colorado. She is married and has four children. She works 
in NICU and reports, “What a di�erence the high altitude makes 
for these babies compared to Ohio.”

Heather Maier Wilkinson (’97) lives in Blue Ash, Ohio, is 
married and has three children. She is employed by TeamHealth 
and works in the Emergency Department as a family nurse 
practitioner (FNP) at Clinton Memorial Hospital in Wilmington, 
Ohio. She completed her FNP at Indiana Wesleyan University and 
her Doctorate of Nursing Practice (DNP) at Frontier Nursing 
University, in Hyden, Kentucky.

Kathy Minnery Hauck (’00) lives in Columbus, Ohio. She 
worked in an outpatient clinical oncology setting for 12 years 
before recently being employed by Cardinal Health, where she is a 
clinical consultant in the commercial technology division. She 
is involved with Vital Path automated dispensing system for 
community oncology practices, as a consultant to the developers, 
as well as educator for the users of the system. She will be learning 
other software systems for practice administrators and billers.

Erin Durham Kruger (’06) lives in Santa Clara, Utah, where 
she is working part time as a home health hospice nurse. She 
completed her Doctorate of Nursing Practice (DNP) at the 
University of Utah last year.

Jessy Johnson (’09) lives in Cleveland, Ohio, where she is a 
full-time student at Case Western Reserve University pursuing 
her master’s degree in Nurse Anesthesia. She will graduate in 
December 2015.

Lathia Nair (’09) lives in Dublin, Ohio. She is a sta� nurse at �e 
James at �e Ohio State University Comprehensive Cancer Center.

Tracy Pennington DeVille (’09) lives in Redwood City, 
California. She is an associate professor at the College of San 
Mateo in California, an Associate Degree program with two 
cohorts of 50 students each in their �rst or second year, where 
she teaches intermediate and advanced med-surg theory and 
clinicals. She performs simulations for all classes in pediatrics, 
OB and med-surg and conducts skills labs in fundamentals 
and med-surg. She also teaches Basic Life Support (BLS) and 
Advanced Cardiovascular Life Support (ACLS) for the American 
Heart Association and NCLEX-RN classes for Kaplan Test Prep.

Donnay Davis (’12) is engaged to be married and is a surgical 
nurse at �e Eye Center, in Columbus, Ohio.

Marlee McAndrew (’12) lives in Duarte, California, where 
she is in formation with the Carmelite Sisters of the Most Sacred 
Heart of Los Angeles to become a nun and work in the Sisters’ 
skilled nursing facility as a wound care nurse. She writes, “I look 
back at my time in college and have to laugh at how our Lord 
planned my life. I graduated from a school where I received both 
vocations: as a nurse and as a religious sister. I feel strongly called 
to both and am amazed at the gift the Lord has given me to live 
each vocation fully. I am forever grateful to Mount Carmel for the 
education I received that has brought me to where I am today.”

Amanda Iacovetta (’13) lives in El Sugundo, California, 
where she is working at Providence Saint John’s Health Center in Santa 
Monica, California, in a cardiac step-down unit. She enjoys going to the 
beach, doing yoga, running and “hanging out with my boyfriend.”

IN MEMORIAM        

Mount Carmel College of Nursing and its alumni honor the 
following graduates who have passed away and extend our 
sympathy to their family and friends.

Marietta Mauger Montgomery — Class of 1941

Magdaline Weiland Rieser — Class of 1942

Catherine Heimlich Wolfe — Class of 1944

Mary Untied Funderburgh — Class of September 1947

Ruth Jones Copp — Class of 1948

Elizabeth A. Policella Woodland — Class of 1957

Valerie Jones Vollmer — Class of 1959

Beverly Evans Messer — Class of 1961

Carol Peters Frerichs — Class of 1962

Jean Wills Pritsel — Class of 1964

Cindy Stoll Black — Class of 2002

We also acknowledge the loss and honor the memory of those 
whose lives have touched the Mount Carmel family.

Daughter and husband of Katherine Hern Byerly ('55)
Husband of Judy Kauderer Neikirk  ('59)
Husband of Colleen Cleary Watson ('78)
Daughter of Peg Smeltzer Gulker ('80, '01, '06)
Sister of Freida Misner Gill ('90)
�omas Willard, MD 
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Tell us what you’re up to!
NAME

ADDRESS

TELEPHONE (       )

EMAIL

GRAD YEAR(S)

WHAT’S NEW WITH YOU? NEW BABY? NEW JOB OR PROMOTION?

EARN ANOTHER DEGREE?

Send to:
Phylis Crook, Alumni Volunteer
Mount Carmel College of Nursing
127 South Davis Avenue, Columbus, Ohio 43222
pcrook@mccn.edu

 

***Are you firmly planted in the digital age? 
Then fill out our online form to let us know what’s new 
with you. Log on to the college website at 
www.mccn.edu/alumni/alumniinformationupdate
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New Beginnings
New Traditions

Send your email and postal address updates to 
the office of College Relations (contact information 
on page 7). Your personal information will be used 
for Mount Carmel College of Nursing business only.

Visit Us on Facebook and You Tube.


